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Dear AFS Student,
It is one week before you arrive in sunny South Africa to begin your exchange experience with us.
We are looking forward to having you here and so are your host families.
                          Upon arrival on Thursday, 11 July 2013, you will spend approximately two
                          nights at the lodge with all other exchange students for the Arrival Orientation.
                          We will be discussing issues such as fears and expectations and play some
                          interactive games. Depending on where you are placed, you will either take an
                          airplane, a bus or your family will come and collect you on Saturday, 13
                          July 2013. For those students using domestic travel, an AFS volunteer(s)
will accompany you to the airport/bus check in terminal. A page titled: “Your first 24 hours in South
Africa” is included with this letter. Please read it and if you have difficulties reading English, please ask
someone to translate it for you.
You will start school on Monday (unless otherwise indicated). Please note that
you are expected to:
                          Wear a uniform (unless otherwise indicated)
                          Keep your hair short (for boys) and tied back i.e. ponytail or plait (for
                          girls).
                      • Buy your uniform on Monday from the school uniform shop (where
                          available) or a retail outlet. You must pay for your own uniform. You
may wear something plain i.e. black pants and a white shirt with a collar, for your first day at
school. Please speak to your hostmom/dad about this.
Only girls may wear small earrings.
No nail polish is allowed. Nails are to be kept short and neat.
Abide by the rules and regulations set out by your school.
It is in your best interest to make the effort to participate in sports and extra-mural
activities. This will allow you to meet students other than those in your learning grade.
Remember active participation requires action on your part i.e. you must sign up for activities
yourself, don’t wait for someone else to do it for you.
•
•
•
•
•
South Africa is made up of many cultures and 11 official languages (English is
just one of them). Please note, that at any given time you may be in the company
of people who speak any of these languages. Conversations do not only take
place in English. This is not to exclude you from conversations. Please remain
respectful to people and indigenous languages.
                         You may be placed with a White, Black, Indian or Coloured family. Black, Indian
                         and Coloured people have different cultures from White people. Please remain
                         respectful of the different race groups more especially if you are placed in a
                         Black, Indian or Coloured family. Active participation with your host family is
                         of great importance and this is the building blocks of the bond you form with
                         your host family. This may mean going to church with them, or shopping or
                         any activity that they do as a family. Show that you are interested by taking
part. It remains your responsibility to learn about the differences and similarities of your family’s culture.
Your host family is also interested in learning about you and your culture.
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We will not allow you to change families based on racial issues i.e. if you don’t like living with your
family because they are Black/White/Coloured/Indian. This is not a valid reason for a family change and
persisting for a family change based on race/culture may result in an Early Return. South African
families are typically conservative and have rules which they expect their children, and now you as their
exchange student, to abide by. While these rules may be very different from what you are used to with
your natural parents, we ask that you make a concerted effort to follow the rules of your host
family. For example, your host family might expect you to adhere to curfews and on a ‘school night’,
expect that you be at home at 19h00. This means that you must be home at 19h00. Adhering to this
rule, shows that you have respect for your host family and their role as your host parents. Breaking this
rule gives the impression that you do not care about your host family and that you are not interested in
being a part of their family – this impression will hurt and disappoint your host family.
A natural assumption would be that different South Africans have different food
cultures. If this is what you thought, you are right! Prepare yourself to be amazed
by the different kinds of South African food. Make an effort to try everything. A
typical diet includes beef, chicken, pork or lamb. Some families, for religious
reasons, do not eat beef or pork. These products are forbidden from being eaten or
kept in the home. Dairy products do not play a major role in South African food
culture but majority of families use milk for tea, coffee and cereal and occasionally
eat cheese and yogurt. It is rare that families drink milk as refreshment. Milk is
expensive and we ask that you follow your families’ use of milk. Remember that you are coming from
a different food culture and expecting to find the same food or ways of eating in South Africa
will only lead to disappointment.
                       You might be placed in townships or suburbs or even rural areas and towns. It
                       may be at the coast or inland. In no way will your safety be compromised at
                       any of these locations. We strive to ensure that all students are safe at all
                       times. Safety precautions vary from community to community. Thus it is
                       important for you to be aware of their surroundings and listen to the
                       advice of your host families. You should also be aware of the contents of
                       the ‘Safety Tips’ we sent earlier. During your time here we monitor each
you as carefully as possible and advise you of places that may be unsafe. The office is notified
and updated on any unusual events.
Please remember that families often do not have the time or possibility to travel
around the country. Do not disappoint them by expecting to be taken sightseeing
all the time. You are here on an intercultural exchange not on a travel
programme. A tour is offered to you towards the end of your stay, at your own
cost. An independent tour operator will conduct the tour and it will be
chaperoned by an AFS volunteer(s). More information about the tour will be sent
to you closer to the time.
Your AFS experience will be a time of personal growth and maturity; it will have its good and not so
good times and it will demand your effort and interest in adapting to a different way of living. If you do
not speak English well, please work on your English speaking ability before you leave home. This will
make things easier for you when trying to communicate with your family and at school.
We are eagerly awaiting your arrival and hope that you have a pleasant flight to South Africa.
Regards,
Raedene Russon

Programme Coordinator-Hosting
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Your first 24 hours in South Africa
11 July 2013
Arrival at O R T International Airport in Johannesburg. Please look out for
the AFS staff/vol with the AFS Sign/FLAG. If you get lost, please report to the
INFORMATION DESK, which is in the arrivals section in the international
terminal. It is marked by an ‘I’. Wait there: an AFS staff/volunteer will pass by
the information kiosk at intervals to pick up any participants who might have
not noticed the meeting point/AFS BANNER. If you are unsure about where
the information kiosk is, please ask airport security. Otherwise please contact
+27 11 447 2673 or the AFS Emergency number which is +27 83 272 6377
(this is how the number should be dialed from your mobile phone and if you
are on roaming you have to dial as if it is an international number. Please
familiarize yourself with the dialing instructions before you leave your home
country). Do not wander out of the arrivals terminal and do not take lifts
with strangers. Remain calm, follow the instructions and an AFS
volunteer/staff member will find you.
Transport will be arranged to the lodge. On arrival at the lodge, you will be able
to rest a bit and freshen up.
You will be given important documents such as your
        medical aid card, host family details and you
          will have the opportunity to ask questions
          about your placement. (This is subject to
                 change without prior notice).
12 July 2013
13 July 2013
You are responsible for:
                • Reading the AFS literature provided before and during orientation and
making an effort to understand what is being said;
Exercising care with regard to your passport and return ticket (if you have a paper ticket) until
you have handed your ticket to AFS STAFF/VOL to be kept in the safe;
Ensuring that you know/familiarize the name and contact details of your
contact person – this will be given to you at orientation;
Ensuring that you keep your medical aid card in a safe place and pay
attention during the orientation when such matters are discussed;
Ensuring that you understand the purpose of the EMERGENCY
CELLPHONE (duty officer to be contacted during emergencies not if you
want to know about your departure orientation or if you want to speak to a
staff member – there is an office number for those kinds of queries);
Ensuring that you familiarize and remain respectful to South African culture.
Orientation activities with AFS volunteers
Domestic travel or host family to pick up.
•
•
•
•
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